Regular Meeting Minutes

November 18,  2014

NOTICE OF MEETING:

TO ALL BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS

The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union will be held on November 18, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey 07083


The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union was held  at  Union  High  School  Library,  North Third Street, Union, New Jersey on November 18, 2014  at 7:00 p.m. pursuant to notice sent to each member.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
 Mr. David Arminio, Dr. Guy Francis, Mr. Richard Galante, Thomas Layden, Mr. Steven Le, Mr. Vito Nufrio, Mr. Angel Salcedo and Mr. Francis Perkins, President

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. Steven Le and Ms. Lois Jackson 
 


Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


 Dr. Lishak led the board and audience members in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.

COMMUNICATION:
LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – BERCARI


Joan Bercari, districtwide LDT/C submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective February 1, 2015.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – VINCENT


Jaclyn Vincent, teacher at Connecticut Farms School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leave for the period January 5th through April 30, 2015.

LETTER OF THANKS – UNION TOWNSHIP CHAMBER OF COMMERCE


James J. Masterson, Executive Director of Union Township Chamber of Commerce, submitted a letter thanking the board for participation in Mayor’s Day 5K Run.

LETTER OF THANKS – TOWNSHIP OF UNION HISTORICAL SOCIETY


David Arminio, on behalf of the Township of Union Historical Society, submitted a letter thanking district for assistance with reenactment of the Battle of Connecticut Farms.

REQUEST FOR WAIVER OF RENTAL FEES – UNITED COMMUNITY CENTER


The United Community Center submitted a request  for waiver of rental fees for use of Hannah Caldwell School for annual Martin Luther King, Jr. celebration on Monday, January 19, 2015 from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – ROGERS

Saffiyah Rogers, teacher assistant at Battle Hill Elementary School, submitted a letter of resignation, effective November 7, 2014.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – WHITLOCK


Nicole Whitlock, cafeteria/playground assistant at Battle Hill School, submitted a letter of resignation, effective October 31, 2014.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – FISKE


Cheryl M. Fiske, math teacher at Union High School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leave, for the period January 20th through May 31, 2015.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – SCHWARTSMAN

Peter Schwartsman, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective January 1, 2015.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION – GALLANTER

Sherry D. Gallanter, Supervisor of Special Services, submitted a letter of resignation, effective January 1, 2015.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – DITRI


Patricia Ditri, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement effective April 1, 2015.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION – LOPES-ULICKI 


Tricia Lopes-Ulicki, School Psychologist at Burnet Middle School  submitted a letter of resignation, effective January 2, 2015.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION – SANTOS


Aimee Santos, districtwide physical therapist, submitted a letter of resignation, effective November 30, 2014.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE – COLFORD


Jane J. Colford, teacher at Franklin School, submitted a request for unpaid medical leave, for  the  period December 1, 2014 through February 27, 2015


Mr. Perkins said that at this time in the meeting, the board will recognize student achievement.

Mr. Tatum said that it was an honor tonight to have the opportunity so early in the school year to recognize students for a major accomplishment.  He said that the Union High School Marching Band was crowned the Group 3A National Champions and in addition to their title they were awarded Best Music, Best Color Guard, Best Visual Performance and the U.S. Army Award for Excellence.  Mr. Tatum said that this was a nice testament to the students and advisors involved.


Mr. Tatum said that this was the second award recognition that the band students have achieved this year.  He said last month, the band took first place in the U.S. Bands Championship at Rutgers University.  Mr. Tatum said that at that competition, the band also received recognition for Best Overall Effect.  He said that he was pleased that the members of the Marching Band were present at the meeting.  Mr. Tatum asked the staff advisors of the band to come forward and also be recognized by the public.  He introduced the staff:  Musical Director – Laura Muller; Color Guard and Design Instructor – Paul T.J. Tankard; Percussion Instructor – Steve Myers; Color Guard Instructor – Shannon Marshall; Assistant Directors- Carlos Esquivel and Michael Hamilton

Mr. Tatum asked that as students’ names were called, they come forward to receive their certificate.  Ms. Muller and Mr. Esquivel called the band members in alphabetical order (copy of students’ names is attached and made a part of these minutes).

REPORT ON ANNUAL AUDIT REPORT – SUPLEE CLOONEY AND COMPANY

Mr. Perkins introduced Richard Moleen from the firm of Suplee Clooney and Company to give the district’s annual audit report.

Mr. Moleen said that the audit report is actually two parts:  The Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) which contains all the financial information such as the balance sheets, supporting schedules and financial statements and the Auditor’s Management Report which describes in detail the various areas that the auditors look at which are mandated by the State.  He said that considering the wide areas that the auditors look at and the various tests that are done, Mr. Moleen was pleased to report that there are only two areas of concern and there are only two audit recommendations that will be read into the minutes.

AUDIT RECOMMENDATIONS

Voluntary payroll deductions – That all documentation supporting voluntary payroll deductions, be on file and available for audit.   Mr. Moleen stated that voluntary payroll deductions such as tax shelters and things of that nature should have documentation of the deduction in the employee file to authorize the deductions.  He said that the auditors do a test of the employees’ files and some of that documentation was not available.  Mr. Moleen said that this resulted in the audit finding.

Application for State School Aid – That the district work papers maintained in support of the on-roll attendance be in agreement with the information reported in the application for State School Aid.  Mr. Moleen said that there are various tests that the auditors do to make sure the work papers are accurate.  He said that there were some errors noted in the testing process that resulted in this recommendation.  Mr. Moleen said that on page 8 of the Auditor’s Management Report, it describes the number of items that were tested and the items that were found.  He said that in one instance out of 291 applications tested, there were six errors and out of 70 there were nine and four for a total of thirteen.  Mr. Moleen said that the State is very strict on this issue and even though it was a small number of errors, it resulted in an audit comment.


Mr. Moleen thanked the Business Office and the Superintendent’s Office and their staff for putting up with the auditors all summer and disrupting their routine while the audit was being done.  

Mr. Perkins thanked Mr. Moleen for his presentation.

SECOND READING AND PUBLIC HEARING ON REFUNDING BOND ORDINANCE OF APRIL 2005 SCHOOL BONDS 

Mr. Damato said that this is a public hearing where the public can ask questions or discuss the refunding of school bonds.  He said that the purpose of the refunding is to lower the interest rate.  Mr. Damato said that the district from time to time refinances its debt just as someone would refinance a home mortgage and that is essentially what this is doing.  He said that this refunding will reduce the amount that the district will have to pay in the future on the bonds that were issued for school repairs.  Mr. Damato said that there was a Bond Ordinance which was proposed and voted on at the last meeting; this is the second reading and at this time the public hearing is now open for anyone who wants to ask questions, express concerns or make comments.
There being no comments from the public it was moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the public hearing on the refunding bond ordinance be closed.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins
NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Mr. Tatum stated that the attendance rate for the month of October, 2014 was 96.5% for students and 95.4% for staff.


Mr. Tatum said that last week at the worksession, he spoke a little about the Veterans Day activities that took place in each of the schools.  He said that at Battle Hill School, the students wrote letters and created cards for veterans and a former custodian from the school, Dave Philips who is also a veteran, will be distributing the letters and cards to local veterans through the ELKS Club.  Mr. Tatum said that at Washington School a veterans’ day assembly was held for the third and fourth graders.  He said that this event was hosted by Mrs. Mason one of the third grade teachers and she provided a collection of photos that she sent to the Central Office which showed a number of students engaged with veterans in that building.  Mr. Tatum said that at Connecticut Farms School, the students wrote letters of thanks to veterans.  He said that Mrs. Petricco will deliver the letters to Mr. Bob Johnson from the VFW Post 2433 in Union and Mr. Johnson will distribute those letters to the Veterans Hospital in East Orange.  Mr. Tatum said that at Franklin Elementary School, Mr. Lowery the principal of the building read a statement about Veterans Day over the PA system and then introduced Mr. Jack Siroka who led the building in a unified Flag Salute.  He said that Mr. Siroka then went to various classrooms and presented a program about veterans who had served our country throughout various wars.  

Mr. Tatum said that Mrs. Ahern, Supervisor of Guidance, reported a great turnout of students and parents at the annual College and Career Fair.  He said that a total of 108 schools were represented to provide information and overviews of their respect programs for each of the attendees.  

Mr. Tatum said that the high school had a visit last week from the Middle States Association and that visitation has resulted in the recommendation that Union High School be fully certified and the high school received full accreditation.

Mr. Tatum said that during the month of October all students participate in activities to raise awareness of “respect” and this event is part of the Red Ribbon Week Program that is held throughout New Jersey.  He said that he reported last week that there is a coloring contest also underway through the American Legion Post 35 and the information has been distributed to the respective school buildings.

Mr. Tatum said that this is American Education Week.  He said that parents and guardians are invited to visit classrooms and he suggested that parents contact individual schools for visitation times and building schedules.


Mr. Tatum said that starting on Thursday night, the high school will be presenting their Fall Production of Rogers and Hammerstein’s A Grand Night for Singing;   the performances will be held November 20th through November 22nd at 7:30 p.m. and on November 23rd at 2:00 p.m.   He said that tickets are $12.50 and can be purchased on-line at www.uhspac.com. 


Mr. Tatum said that he had an update regarding the PARCC test and hopefully it will help to clear up some questions that parents may have about the exam.  He said that it was discussed last week at the worksession, PARCC testing is at the forefront of planning for the district.  Mr. Tatum said that the district has scheduled an internet capacity test for December 5th, 2014 and all lab staff that  will be utilized during the PARCC test will log on directly to the PARCC sight to test for any issues the district may have with either the hardware or district internet connections.  He said that the test will be monitored by the IT department and any issues will be addressed immediately.  Mr. Tatum said that building principals have been working on student scheduling for the administration of the PARCC assessment.  He said that all elementary schools will be assessed for a five day period and students will participate in partial days of language arts and math testing.  Mr. Tatum said that elementary students will have no further interruption to their general instruction after the PARCC test has been administered.  He said that tentatively middle school students will participate in three partial days of PARCC testing with a maximum of three additional days of interrupted instruction as testing continues for the remainder of the PARCC assessment.  Mr. Tatum said that tentatively high school students will also participate in three days of partial testing with a maximum of three additional days of interrupted instruction as testing continues for the remainder of the PARCC examination.  He said that these days are all tentative until all scheduling has been completed at the end of December.  He said that the district intends to place substitutes in classrooms with detailed lesson plans while the test is being administered.  Mr. Tatum said that parents should be advised that only New Jersey Certified Teachers are permitted to administer the PARCC tests.  He said that the third through fifth grade PARCC parent content workshop is scheduled for Thursday November 20th at Washington Elementary School from 6 to 7 p.m. and the Special Services Department parent workshop is scheduled for Monday, November 24th at Burnet Middle School from 6:30 to 8 p.m.  Mr. Tatum said that the district has set up PARCC e-mail addresses in order for parents, students and community members to submit questions regarding the assessment.  He said that the e-mail will be opened on Wednesday, November 24th 2014 and will remain open until Friday, December 12th, 2014.  Mr. Tatum said that all questions will be collected and addressed at a parent workshop that will be scheduled in January once the New Jersey  Department of Education releases the PARCC handbook.  He said that the e-mail address will be posted under the heading “PARCC/Common Core” on the district website.  Mr. Tatum said in addition the New Jersey Department of Education will also be scheduling a test administration information session for district test coordinators and building test administrators; however no date has been released as of yet.  
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS ON THE AGENDA


None

EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE

Moved by Dr. Francis, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the following resolutions be adopted:

E-1.  
AMEND 2014-2015 OUT-OF-DISTRICT ATYPICAL STUDENT PLACEMENT AND TUITION LISTS


That approval be given to amend the 2014-2015 Out-of-District Atypical Student Placement List in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.
E-2.
AMEND LIST OF STUDENTS REMOVED FROM THE ROLLS


That approval be given to amend the list of students removed from the rolls [seven (7) students exited for the period October 1 through October 31, 2014; a total of sixteen (16) students exited for the 2014-2015 school year] who are not domiciled in this school district in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.
E-3.
APPROVE REIMBURSEMENT TO PARENT FOR TRANSPORTING SPECIAL EDUCATION STUDENT TO AND FROM SCHOOL FOR 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve reimbursing a parent for transporting their special education student to and from DCF Regional School, Essex Campus, 395-97 North 5th Street, Newark, NJ at a rate of $35.76 per day for the 2014-2015 school year.

E-4.
APPROVE TUITION CONTRACT AGREEMENT


That the board approve Tuition Contract Agreement for the period November 19th, 2014 through the end of the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.

DISCUSSION:

None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mr. Salcedo, seconded by Mr. Layden that the following resolutions be adopted:

F-1.
ACCEPT TREASURER’S REPORT


That the Treasurer’s Report dated October 31, 2014 be accepted.
F-2.
ACCEPT SECRETARY’S REPORT


That the Secretary’s Report dated October 31, 2014  be accepted.
F-3.
CERTIFY TREASURER’S AND SECRETARY’S REPORTS


Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(d), I certify that as of October 31st, 2014 no budgetary line item account has obligations and payments (contractual orders) which in total exceed the amount appropriated by the district board of education pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:22-8 and 18:22-8.1.

       ___________________________      __________________


     James J. Damato


  Dated
Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(e), we certify that as of October 31st 2014 after review of the secretary’s monthly financial report (appropriate section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund has been over-expended in violation of N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year. This certification is solely based on the information provided by the School Business Administrator and Board Secretary and is assumed by the board to be correct.
F-4.
APPROVE LINE ITEM TRANSFERS


That the Board approve line item transfers in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-5.
ACCEPT COMPREHENSIVE ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT AND AUDITOR’S MANAGEMENT REPORT – JUNE 30, 2014


That the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) and the Auditor’s Management Report be accepted in accordance with the information on file in the office of the Secretary.   
F-6.
APPROVE CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASE ORDERS


That the board approve contracts and/or purchase orders pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 and 18A:18A-10(a) and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-7.
APPROVE LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASES


That the Board approve following list of contracts and/or purchases pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21):  (a)  Nixon Awards – not to exceed $2000 – banners for new alumni members – Union High School Athletic Department; (b) All American Music Festival - $4,250 – airline deposit – chorus/band spring trip – Union High School; (c) Union Board of Education - $2,400 – transportation to drill meet J.R.O.T.C. – Union High School; (d) Musical Theatre International - $2,070 – rights for concert reading of A Christmas Carol – Union High School;  
F-8.
APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE TRAVEL AND RELATED EXPENSES


That the Board approve districtwide travel and related expenses pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 and Board Policy File Code 6471 and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-9.
PRE-APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE STUDENT FIELD TRIP DESTINATIONS AND PURPOSES


That the Board pre-approve districtwide student field trip destinations and purposes pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-10. AMEND LIST OF 2014-2015 STATE CONTRACT VENDORS


That the Board amend list of 2014-2015 State Contract Vendors to facilitate schools’ purchasing in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-11.  APPROVE FORM AND SALE RESOLUTION IN CONNECTION WITH BOND REFUNDING


That the board approve form and sale resolution in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


Mr. Perkins said that he wanted to comment about the Auditor’s Report and the Refunding Bond issue.  He said that it was pretty dry reading, but he encouraged everyone to take a look at the audit reports because they contain a lot of information about the school district.  Mr. Perkins said that the refunding bond attachments describe what a refunding bond lists the terms and conditions of the bond.  He said that many people have put a lot of work into both of these issues.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED
OPERATIONS COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Dr. Francis that the following resolutions be adopted:

O-1.
APPROVE BUS EMERGENCY EVACUATION AND SECURITY DRILL REPORTS


That pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:17-11.2 the board approve the following bus emergency evacuation and security drill reports in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-2.
AFFIRM SUPERINTENDENTS RESOLUTION OF HARASSMENT, INTIMIDATION AND BULLYING CONCLUSIONS


That the board affirm the Superintendent’s resolution of Harassment, Intimidation  and Bullying (HIB) conclusions for the period October 13 to November 7, 2014.
O-3.
APPROVE DISTRICT’S PARTICIPATION IN NON-BINDING COOPERATIVE PURCHASING AGREEMENTS


That the board approve the district’s participation in non-binding cooperative purchasing agreements with the following:  (a) Educational Data Services, Inc., 236 Midland Avenue, Saddlebrook, NJ; (b) Hunterdon County ESC Cooperative Purchasing, 51 Sawmill Road, Lebanon, NJ; (c) Middlesex Regional Educational Services Commission, 1660 Stelton Road, Piscataway, NJ; (d) Somerset County Educational Services Commission, 568 Central Avenue, Bridgewater, NJ; (e) Sussex County Educational Services, 10 Gail Court, Sparta, NJ

O-4.
APPROVE CONTINGENCY CHANGE ORDER #2 – SILVA’S MECHANICAL SERVICES, INC.


That the board approve Contingency Change Order #2 from Silva’s Mechanical Services, Inc., 171 Midland Avenue, Kearny, NJ in connection with boiler replacements at Washington and Livingston Elementary Schools to change existing 18 CKT Panel Interior to 24 CKT Panel in a decreased amount of $947.60 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-5.
APPROVE ADVERTISEMENT FOR DISPOSAL OF EQUIPMENT


That the board approve advertisement  for disposal of equipment that is deemed no longer serviceable in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
O-6.
APPROVE REVISED UNIFORM STATE MEMORANDUM BETWEEN EDUCATION AND LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICIALS


That the board approve revised Uniform State Memorandum of Agreement between Education and Law Enforcement Officials in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
O-7.
ACCEPT PROPOSAL FOR AESOP SUBSTITUTE SERVICES FOR 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR – FRONTLINE TECHNOLOGIES


That the board accept proposal from Frontline Technologies, 397 Eagleview Blvd., Exton, PA for Aesop substitute services for the 2014-2015 school year at an annual rate of $14,800 plus $5,500 start up costs in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-8.
APPROVE WAIVER OF RENTAL FEES – UNITED COMMUNITY CENTER                 That the board approve waiver of rental fees to United Community Center for use of Hannah Caldwell School on January 19, 2015 from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. for annual Martin Luther King Jr. celebration.  The United Community Center will be responsible to pay utility costs of $10 per hour per day for the use of the facilities.
DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the following resolutions be adopted:
P-1.
APPROVE PERSONNEL ACTIONS


That Personnel Actions be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-2.
AMEND SUBSTITUTE LISTS FOR 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the Board amend Substitute Lists for the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-3.
ACCEPT LETTERS OF RESIGNATION


That the board accept letters of resignation from the following staff: (a) Saffiyah Rogers, teacher assistant at Battle Hill Elementary School, effective November 7, 2014; (b) Nicole Whitlock, cafeteria/playground assistant at Battle Hill School, effective October 31, 2014; (c) Peter Schwartsman, mathematics teacher at Union High School, effective January 1, 2015 (retirement); (d) Sherry D. Gallanter, Supervisor of Special Services, effective January 1, 2015; (e) Patricia Ditri, Administrative Assistant to the Board Secretary/General Counsel, effective April 1, 2015 (retirement); (f) Tricia Lopes-Ulicki, School Psychologist at Burnet Middle School, effective January 2, 2015; (g) Aimee Santos, districtwide physical therapy, effective November 30, 2014; (h) Joan Bercari, districtwide LDT/C, effective February 1, 2015 (retirement)
P-4.
APPROVE LEAVES OF ABSENCE FOR STAFF


That the board approve leaves for the following staff: (a) Jaclyn Vincent, teacher at Connecticut Farms, maternity and unpaid family leave for the period January 5th through April 30th, 2015; (b) Cheryl M. Fiske, math teacher at Union High School, maternity and unpaid family leave for the period January 20th through May 31st, 2015; (c) Jane J. Colford, teacher at Franklin School, unpaid medical leave for  the  period  December 1, 2014 through February 27 2015 
P-5.   APPROVE CERTIFIED TEACHERS TO PROVIDE BEDSIDE INSTRUCTION – EDUCATION, INC.


That the board approve certified teachers employed by Education, Inc., 2 Main Street, Unit 2, Plymouth, MA to provide bedside instruction for district students on an “as needed” basis for the 2014-2015 school year in an amount not to exceed $15,000 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. (Acct #7693/11-150-100-320-01-19)

P-6.
APPROVE CERTIFIED TEACHERS TO PROVIDE BEDSIDE INSTRUCTION – SAINT CLAIR’S HOSPITAL BEHAVIORAL HEALTH


That the board approve certified teachers employed by Saint Clair’s Hospital Behavioral Health, 130 Powerville Road, Boonton, NJ to provide bedside instruction for district students on an “as needed” basis for the 2014-2015 school year in an amount not to exceed $5,000 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. (Acct#7693/11-150-100-320-01-19) 

P-7.
APPROVE PAYMENT FOR RETROACTIVE PAY – REGUINHO


That the board approve payment of retroactive pay to Jennifer Reguinho, teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, in the amount of $425 per year for the 2010-2011, 2011-2012 and 2012-2013 school years in an amount not to exceed $1,275 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


Mr. Nufrio said that he had a comment that was directed to Mrs. Ditri.  He said that he tried last month to get her to reverse her direction on retirement but he did not succeed.  Mr. Nufrio said that he had known Mrs. Ditri for three and a half years and she has done a marvelous job.  He said that personally whenever he calls Mrs. Ditri, she answers his questions if not immediately she gets back to him within a few minutes.  Mr. Nufrio said that he would definitely miss that.  He wished Mrs. Ditri a happy retirement.

Mr. Layden said that he would like to echo Mr. Nufrio’s comments.  He said that he had known Mrs. Ditri for about six years and it has been a pleasure to work with her.  Mr. Layden said that Mrs. Ditri would be missed and he wished her all of the best in her retirement.


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

APPROVAL OF BILLS
Moved by Mr. Salcedo, seconded by Dr. Francis that the  Board concur with the bills listed in the permanent bound register appended to these minutes and be ordered for payment.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio,  Dr. Francis,  Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio said that the girls’ soccer team played for the first time in the County Finals at Kean University and lost 1-0 in the second overtime; he congratulated the team for a great season.


Mr. Arminio said that last Tuesday evening Union High School hosted College and Career Night for students and families.  He said that 108 colleges, vocational schools and the Armed Forces were all represented.  Mr. Arminio said that there was also a financial aid information session that was presented at that time.


Mr. Nufrio said he wanted to follow up on the money that was collected by the students and parents to donate to the school in Edison that was destroyed by fire.  He said that he hoped to have representatives from Edison Board of Education at the December meeting so that the donation can be formally given to them. 
NEW BUSINESS

None

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC


Ms. Brown said that as much as she appreciated the work that the board was doing, she wanted to ask why more activities were not offered at the middle school level.  She said that she thought students needed to be outside of the school building more and she did not feel that the district was offering enough out of school activities.  Ms. Brown wanted to know why that was.  She felt that students needed more occupational programs offered to them in order to expose them to other things than “reading books”.  Mr. Perkins said that generally it is simply making choices and priorities with the funds that are available to the district.  He said that all of these types of programs cost money.  Mr. Perkins said that the district looks to its professional staff to get guidance on how the money is spent.  He said that he agreed with Ms. Brown and there is a fair amount of discussion on changing the start time of the school day but getting from here to there is a difficult task.  Mr. Perkins said that it would be great if the district could have students go on more field trips to cover all subject matters but again it costs money.  He said that the district staff works very hard and considers all of these issues very seriously.


Mr. Tatum said that at the worksession it was discussed that the district would be doing an analysis of its programs and how things operate.  He said that he appreciated the fact that Ms. Brown brought her perception of things to the board’s attention.  Mr. Tatum said that is really the whole idea of the review committee that will be started in the district.  He said that this committee will be taking a hard look at what the district already has in place, what the district’s needs are and how the district goes about getting there.  Mr. Tatum said that a lot of what has to be done is interwoven into different areas of the objectives and goals that were discussed last week.  He said that he took what Ms. Brown said with seriousness and the district needs to address such concerns as it gets started taking a look at which direction it will be going in the future.

Mr. Capodice, President of the Union Township Education Association, said that he had three comments this evening.  He said that his first one was to Mrs. Ditri.  Mr. Capodice said that he remembered back when he was in high school and working “behind the cameras” when it was time for roll call, he always heard her voice.  He said that some can say it has been a long time to work, but he felt in Mrs. Ditri’s case it was not work but more a commitment and a service to the district.  Mr. Capodice said that this simply could not be ignored.  He said that when he attends different community events, he sees many different types of stakeholders such current students, graduate students, former teachers and administrators, current employees and they all have one thing in common; Union first, Union always.  He said that he felt Mrs. Ditri was the epitome of that statement and he appreciated her service to the district.


Mr. Capodice congratulated the Union High School Marching Band as well as Laura Muller, Carlos Esquivel and Mike Hamilton.  He said that he was a founding member of UHSPAC, he did Swing Choir and Show Choir but he never did Marching Band.  Mr. Capodice said it was a testament to Union High School and to the students of all of their accomplishments.  He said that when you look at the music program in general, this district and the educator that are in it, take students who have never played an instrument and you look at the progression through the high school and beyond to be one of the most recognized music and theatre programs not only in this state but in the country.  Mr. Capodice thanked the board for taking the time to recognize the Marching Band’s accomplishments.

Mr. Capodice said that the Association is very much looking forward to continuing negotiations and he said that the Association is really looking forward to getting the contract settled and done.  

Mr. Nufrio said that there were two proposed dates for negotiations and he asked Mr. Damato if there was any response from Mr. Clarke.  Mr. Damato said that he had not heard of a final date for negotiations.  He said that there were a few dates circulating and he was not sure that both sides were able to agree on a date. Mr. Damato was under the impression that some additional dates were necessary.  Mr. Perkins asked Mr. Damato to follow up on this matter and advise him what information he receives from Mr. Clarke and Mr. Huk.  Mr. Damato said that he would do that tomorrow.


Mr. Perkins said that he was not sure that the community even knew that contract negotiations were taking place with the Teachers’ Association.  He said that Mr. Capodice and his representatives have been very professional even though there have been a few “bumps” along the road during the negotiations.  Mr. Capodice said that he knew it was very difficult to get people together and coordinate schedules but both groups are trying to get it done.  Mr. Perkins said that he would categorize the negotiations so far as being highly professional.

Mr. Martin said that he just moved to Union at the beginning of this year. He said that he has been a union organizer for many years and negotiates contracts throughout the state for his union and he has been a child activist for over twenty years.  Mr. Martin asked if the board had an Education Committee and if so, he would like to meet with them to see if there is a position being taken by the board about the PARCC exam that is upcoming.  He said that he has expressed his concerns to the principals in his children’s schools about the test and he knows that it is being talked about around the entire state.  Mr. Martin said he needed to know if there is a position that the board has taken as he is very uncomfortable as a parent with the Pearson Company that is making a lot of money on the test. He said that parents are going crazy trying to figure out the Common Core and the PARCC has no rhyme or reason for what will happen to students educationally. Mr. Martin said that the Commissioner of Education is posturing but education starts and ends at home and parents have a right to “opt” their children out of the test. He wanted to know if there was a position that the board is taking or is the district just going to do what the state is saying.  Mr. Martin said that he plans to opt his children out of the test and give a formal letter to the principals of both schools that they attend.  He said that he has spoken to each principal and they are not comfortable with the test either as are many teachers.  
MOTION FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Mr. Arminio seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the Board go into Executive Session to discuss personnel matters without the presence of the public in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 10:4- 2b.  The Board will disclose the discussion conducted during the executive session, with notice to the public, when the disclosure will not result in unwarranted invasion of individual privacy or prejudice to the best interests of the Board of Education and provided that such disclosure does not violate fed

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

THE BOARD RETURNED TO PUBLIC SESSION


Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the following resolution be adopted: 

P-8.    The Superintendent recommends, the committee concurs and I so move that the Board approve Agreement to Resolve Disciplinary Matter in connection with Employee #10880 in accordance with the terms recorded in the nonpublic portion of the minutes of this meeting.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

MOTION TO ADJOURN


There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mr. Salcedo that the meeting be adjourned.


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None






Respectfully submitted






JAMES J. DAMATO
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